POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 11 March 2015
Present:          K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, F Warner, J French, A Munro,    A Thomson, S Waterston, J Weir and D West 

In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter and D Milligan, PCs Caroline Lugton and Helen Mason, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham
Apologies:
Cllr B Constable, S Blain, S Mullen and PC Ian Hutchison 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair thanked DW for all the work he had carried out on producing the PDCC website which was very much appreciated.  

1.2
The meeting was reminded that it was the AGM next month and there would be two vacancies following the decision of the Chair and Treasurer to stand down. It was hoped that there would be volunteers willing to take on those roles as PDCC could not operate without a Chair and Treasurer and would therefore have to be wound up.

2.     Minutes of Meeting of 11 February 2015 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 6.7 – Hopefield Factors.   Midlothian Council had advised the residents that it was unable to give legal advice.  If the residents wished to resolve the problem then they would have to set up a residents’ association but that may not be a viable proposition given the size of the estate and the number of houses involved. If one area of the estate could set up an association that would be good but it was unlikely to happen as some residents were happy with the factors while others were not. 

2.2
The minutes were approved.  Proposed by JF and seconded by JW.

3.    Finance Report

3.1      Statement of account as at 11 March 2015

                                                                             Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    
      215.74

            39.29

Income: 
Bank Interest                                                0.02
Transfer:

From bank to cash                                      50.00

Expenditure:

Cost of Website



                                   24.95

Cost of Biscuits






 1.68

Cost of Printer Ink                                                                             28.99             

Account as at 11 March 2015

   165.76                                 33.67   

           Total Bank & Cash                                 199.43

4.
Secretary’s Report 

4.1
Midlothian Local Development Plan – Proposed Plan 2014 would be published by the Council on 14 May 2015.  Hard copies would be made available to PDCC.
5.         Police Report 

5.1
Crime Statistics for Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – February 2015
Total Crimes Recorded: 35   
Total Crimes Solved: 13
 37.14 % solvency    

YTD 452 crimes with 137 solved 30.31%
 Last YTD 438 crimes with 173 solved                   39.50 %

February break down as follows                   Received 
          Solved
            Violent Crime




4
                       
      0
Sexual Crime




       1

      
      0


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                  20  

      6      

Vandalism



      
       4
       

      0
      

Other Crime


   
       
       6 


      7

There have been 255 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of February.   


INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG 

Just after 5pm on Sunday 1st February it was alleged that 2 unidentified males with face coverings entered a house near to the Shops in Poltonhall and demanded property from the occupant. They then made off from the address, through the church grounds and into Eskdale Drive discarding the stolen goods as they ran.
During the day of Monday 2nd February 4 nail guns, (2 orange and 2 red/white) were stolen from a van that had been left unlocked and unattended whilst the owner worked in Pittendreich House. A red van was seen nearby and enquiries were ongoing.
After 7pm on Wednesday 4th and before 6am on 5th February a true key was used to gain access to a Transit van that was parked outside the owner’s address in Burnbrae Terrace. Along with a selection of power tools a laptop and a Tommy Hilfiger bag was taken.
About 7.25pm on Friday 6th February persons unknown threw a stone or similar at the living room window of an address in Cameron Crescent and smashed same.
At some point over the weekend, 13/02-16/2, 14 windows and a wooden pirate ship was smashed at St Mary’s Primary School. Reports indicated that a group of approx 12 youths, no further descriptions at this time, were seen in the area.
After 10am and before 4pm on 17th February someone using the garden spade that had been left in the front garden of the property forced open the window of a detached bungalow in Polton Road. No entry was gained and nothing stolen.
Police identified a 22-year-old male from Woodburn as being responsible for breaking into 2 houses in the Harmony area of Bonnyrigg. It was believed to have happened after the occupants went to bed at 10pm and before 7am on 19th February. 
It is alleged that between 10.30 and 11pm on Friday 20th February a fight took place outside a pub in Bonnyrigg. The males then returned to the pub where it was believed the fighting continued, resulting in a female customer being caught in the exchange. She was taken to the hospital where she received 6 stitches for her injuries. Enquiries were ongoing.
 On the morning of Sunday 22nd Feb at 1.17am a male entered an industrial unit within the Sherwood industrial estate. CCTV clearly showed the male within the unit. The male was described as being well built wearing dark clothing, a beanie hat and light coloured footwear. The male then used a vehicle to transport a compressor from the unit to an unknown location before returning the vehicle to the industrial unit. Positive lines of enquiry were on going.
On 24/02/2015 between the hours of 0830 and 1900 unidentified persons forced entry to a garage within the Lasswade area. Nothing was taken at this time.

Nominated Neighbour Scheme 

Police Scotland, in partnership with other agencies will commence a doorstep crime initiative that runs from 23rd until 29th March 2015. The 'Nominated Neighbour Scheme' is the latest Prevention tool.  One of the main methods used by Doorstep Criminals is cold calling, where they perceive the homeowner / resident to be more vulnerable. The Nominated Neighbour Scheme allows someone to identify a trusted individual and agrees with them that their contact details can be shown to anyone who cold calls, instructing them to speak with their nominated neighbour. This empowers the individual to not open the door, thereby keeping them safe. The scheme should be promoted to those who are potentially more vulnerable and their associated support networks.  During this week we will be working with partnership agencies, delivering inputs to elderly and vulnerable groups regarding doorstep crime, carrying out road shows and road checks.  (For further advice and contact details for Trading Standards (Scotland), please go to http://www.scotss.org.uk/scotss2.htm or for UK wide information, visit http://www.tradingstandards.gov.uk/advice/consumer-advice.cfm)

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre. Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on  0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr IB reported on the paths at the rear of Burnbrae Primary which were not an area on the Council’s gritting run. He has asked that they be so included.  He reported that the school’s Parent Council had asked if the back gate to the school could be opened so the pathway could be used as an entrance to the school.  The Parent Council have been asked to provide information on the number of children who would use that entrance. It was noted that the footfall would probably increase once areas C and D at Hopefield had been completed.
6.2
Cllr DM reported that the tyres dumped at Skeltiemuir by the nursing home were actually on private land.  Environmental Health was trying to contact the land’s owners in order to resolve the problem.  
6.3
It was noted that the area at Hopefield previously set aside for the bowling green was flooded and the problem needed to be addressed. 

6.4
Residents were seeking support against development applications at the former piggery.  There were two active applications; one for stabling horses and the other for 5 houses.  However, it was understood that the latter application had been withdrawn.  One of the disputes was between neighbours on private land which was not something PDCC could get involved with.  
6.5
Mrs Cunningham reported that the 20mph notices on Polton Road were obscured by trees.

7.
Local Issues

7.1
PDCC Website.   There was a discussion on what would be included on the web pages and on the preferred email address.  It was agreed not to register a domain name.

7.2       Cllr DM reported that there were many organisations using the Lasswade Hub and it would be useful to get their information for inclusion on PDCC’s website.  DW agreed to follow it through.                                                                  Action: DW
Date of next meeting
The AGM and the next meeting would be held on Wednesday 8 April 2015.                           
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